
September 2, 2025

Steven L. Lieberman, MD
Acting Under Secretary for Health 
Department of Veterans Affairs
810 Vermont Avenue NW
Washington, DC  20420 

Dear Dr. Lieberman,  

We write today to comment on the Department of Veterans Affairs’ (VA) proposed rule, 
RIN: 2900-AS31, published in the Federal Register on August 4, 2025, to reinstate a near-total 
ban on abortions and abortion counseling from VA’s medical benefits package. This incredibly 
dangerous and reckless rule change will take away essential health care for veterans and 
beneficiaries of the Civilian Health and Medical Program of the Department of Veterans Affairs 
(CHAMPVA). For the past three years, these patients have been able to obtain comprehensive 
pregnancy counseling, including information about abortion services, and abortion care in cases 
of rape, incest, or life or health endangerment. This proposed rule seriously calls into question 
whether the Department is putting political allegiances and culture wars ahead of its sacred 
obligation to deliver quality, life-saving health care to veterans, including the more than 462,000 
women veterans of reproductive age enrolled in VA health care.

We reject this rule’s premise that only providing a carveout for abortions in cases of life 
endangerment is adequate for providing “needed” health care for veterans. Evidence has shown 
that extreme abortion bans, like the ban this rule would create, cause chaos and confusion for 
providers, putting them in the impossible position of navigating laws that don’t allow them to 
deliver the appropriate standard of care to ailing patients. Worse, such a ban would also be 
extremely dangerous to the health and wellbeing of veterans. As we have seen in states with 
extreme abortion bans, even those with “life exceptions” in place, patients have faced severe 
health complications and even death in cases when providers did not know if the patient’s life 
was endangered enough to be covered under this exception. 

Additionally, though this proposed rule claims “[n]o State law prohibits treatment for 
ectopic pregnancies or miscarriages to save the life of a mother,” there are numerous cases of 
providers nationwide being unable to provide care for women with ectopic pregnancies or 
experiencing miscarriages, due to restrictive, ambiguous laws. As such, this rule will now require
VA providers to make the impossible determination of whether a veteran is close enough to death
to be covered under the “threat to life” exception before providing an abortion. VA’s proposed 
rule presupposes that a blanket prohibition and a narrow, undefined exception will be sufficient 
to ensure VA can provide “needed” care to veterans and that “the lives of pregnant women will 
continue to be protected…” instead of trusting veterans and their providers to decide on a path 
forward that actually meets patients’ needs and protects their lives. This is no way to treat our 
veterans, or VA providers.  



Beyond the ban on abortion care, the prohibition on abortion counseling in this proposed 
rule also endangers VA’s ability to provide appropriate care to veterans. Regardless of the reason 
a veteran chooses or needs to seek abortion care, they must be allowed to discuss all their health 
care options openly and honestly with their provider. In removing VA providers’ ability to 
provide comprehensive, evidence-based pregnancy counseling, including information about 
abortion services, in this proposed rule, the Department is unnecessarily and detrimentally 
allowing the government to interfere with health care decisions that should be between a veteran 
and their provider. In putting forth this proposed rule, VA has decided that its political judgement
and legal analysis should supplant medical care decisions that are best made by providers and the
patients in their care, even in life and death situations.

Further, despite VA’s argument that previous eligibility requirements for abortion care 
and counseling at the Department – as put in place under the Biden Administration’s September 
9, 2022, interim final rule – were contradictory to “decades of Federal policy against forced 
taxpayer funding for abortion,” the Biden-era rule brought VA more in line with abortion 
coverage in other federal programs. Most federally funded health programs – including those 
covered under the Hyde Amendment – have carveouts for abortions in cases of rape, incest, or 
life endangerment. VA’s rule will lead to an inequity for veterans and CHAMPVA beneficiaries 
when compared to their civilian counterparts, making their access to abortion care more limited 
than those who use almost any other federally funded health care program.  

This proposed rule also claims the Biden-era rule was an act of overreach, “creating a 
purported Federal entitlement to abortion for veterans where none had existed before and without
regard to State law.” In reality, the Department has previously issued a regulation (38 CFR 
17.419) confirming the ability of VA providers to practice their health care profession consistent 
with the scope of their VA employment, regardless of any State license, registration, certification,
or other requirements that unduly interfere with their practice. Additionally, the Justice 
Department issued an opinion after the release of the Biden-era rule, citing the Supremacy 
Clause of the U.S. Constitution and its applicability to the Biden rule: “[s]tates may not impose 
criminal or civil liability on VA employees…who provide or facilitate abortions or related 
services in a manner authorized by federal law, including VA’s rule.” Given the applicability of 
VA’s own regulations and the Supremacy Clause of the U.S. Constitution, we fail to see how the 
Department can reject the Biden-era rule on the premise of “overreach.” 

Finally, we find the Department’s claim that “abortion is not a ‘needed’ service for 
veterans” to be insulting and ignorant. Veterans of reproductive age have high rates of chronic 
health conditions – many of which may be service connected, including post-traumatic stress 
disorder (PTSD), severe hypertension, and renal disease – that can increase the risks associated 
with a pregnancy. If a provider determines these conditions or others make an abortion necessary
to preserve a veteran or CHAMPVA beneficiary’s health, access to abortion should be considered
essential health care. In addition, veterans who are forced to carry to term pregnancies resulting 
from rape or incest are at risk of long-lasting psychological conditions and traumatic stress, 
making abortion access for these veterans needed for protecting their health. It is also vital given 
the high incidence of military sexual trauma in the Armed Forces, and the number of veterans 
who already suffer from PTSD or other mental health conditions.



The concerns we raise about this cruel proposal to roll back essential health care for 
veterans are not ours alone – they are shared by veterans and their families nationwide. A survey 
conducted by Iraq and Afghanistan Veterans of America after the U.S. Supreme Court’s Dobbs 
v. Jackson Women’s Health Organization decision found more than two-thirds of their members
surveyed supported both VA and the Department of Defense stepping in to ensure veterans,
servicemembers, and their families have access to the reproductive care they need. Since the
Dobbs decision, more than half of women veterans and CHAMPVA beneficiaries of
reproductive age live in states that have enacted abortion bans or restrictions. Should their health
be in jeopardy due to a pregnancy, or if they are raped, this rule will leave them with nowhere to
turn. To finalize this rule will be a failure for our veterans, and we urge the Department to
reconsider.

Thank you for your consideration of this comment.

Sincerely,

Richard Blumenthal
United States Senator

Mark Takano
Member of Congress

Charles E. Schumer 
United States Senator

Hakeem Jeffries 
Member of Congress

Teresa Leger Fernández 
Member of Congress

Diana DeGette
Member of Congress



Ayanna Pressley
Member of Congress

Kirsten Gillibrand
United States Senator

Jim Himes
Member of Congress

Greg Casar
Member of Congress

Maxine Dexter
Member of Congress

Nikki Budzinski
Member of Congress

Angus S. King, Jr.
United States Senator

Timothy M. Kennedy
Member of Congress

Patrick Ryan
Member of Congress

Delia C. Ramirez
Member of Congress

Judy Chu
Member of Congress

Jasmine Crockett
Member of Congress



Julie Johnson
Member of Congress

Nydia M. Velázquez
Member of Congress

Joyce Beatty
Member of Congress

Chrissy Houlahan
Member of Congress

Seth Moulton
Member of Congress

Wesley Bell
Member of Congress

Lloyd Doggett
Member of Congress

Scott H. Peters
Member of Congress

Becca Balint
Member of Congress

Salud Carbajal
Member of Congress

Henry C. "Hank" Johnson, Jr.
Member of Congress

Paul Tonko
Member of Congress



Eleanor Holmes Norton
Member of Congress

Mary Gay Scanlon
Member of Congress

Johnny Olszewski, Jr.
Member of Congress

Shontel M. Brown
Member of Congress

Yassamin Ansari
Member of Congress

Nanette Diaz Barragán
Member of Congress

Janelle S. Bynum
Member of Congress

Amy Klobuchar
United States Senator

John B. Larson
Member of Congress

John Garamendi
Member of Congress

Raja Krishnamoorthi
Member of Congress

Lateefah Simon
Member of Congress



Lucy McBath
Member of Congress

Ilhan Omar
Member of Congress

Julia Brownley
Member of Congress

Jared Huffman
Member of Congress

Nancy Pelosi
Member of Congress

Pramila Jayapal 
Member of Congress

Jan Schakowsky 
Member of Congress

Troy A. Carter, Sr. 
Member of Congress

Gwen S. Moore
Member of Congress

Kristen McDonald Rivet
Member of Congress

Herbert C. Conaway, Jr.
Member of Congress

Elizabeth Warren
United States Senator



Joe Courtney
Member of Congress

Adam B. Schiff
United States Senator

Brittany Pettersen
Member of Congress

Cory A. Booker
United States Senator

Ted W. Lieu
Member of Congress

Betty McCollum
Member of Congress

Gregory W. Meeks
Member of Congress

Grace Meng
Member of Congress

Dina Titus
Member of Congress

Debbie Dingell
Member of Congress

Robin L. Kelly
Member of Congress

Gilbert Ray Cisneros, Jr.
Member of Congress



Greg Landsman
Member of Congress

Summer L. Lee
Member of Congress

Veronica Escobar
Member of Congress

Tammy Duckworth
United States Senator

Nikema Williams
Member of Congress

Lois Frankel
Member of Congress

Jerrold Nadler
Member of Congress

Josh Gottheimer
Member of Congress

Donald S. Beyer Jr.
Member of Congress

Debbie Wasserman Schultz
Member of Congress

Jill Tokuda
Member of Congress

Sylvia R. Garcia
Member of Congress



Elissa Slotkin
United States Senator

Ritchie Torres
Member of Congress

Mike Levin
Member of Congress

Gabe Amo
Member of Congress

Jamie Raskin
Member of Congress

Rashida Tlaib
Member of Congress

Frederica S. Wilson
Member of Congress

Patty Murray
United States Senator

Bonnie Watson Coleman
Member of Congress

Chris Pappas
Member of Congress

Deborah K. Ross
Member of Congress

Jon Ossoff
United States Senator



Greg Stanton
Member of Congress

Mark DeSaulnier
Member of Congress

Sarah Elfreth
Member of Congress

Kelly Morrison
Member of Congress

Terri A. Sewell
Member of Congress

Yvette D. Clarke
Member of Congress

Bernard Sanders
United States Senator

Madeleine Dean
Member of Congress

Rosa L. DeLauro
Member of Congress

Marilyn Strickland
Member of Congress

Morgan McGarvey
Member of Congress

Ron Wyden
United States Senator



Kevin Mullin
Member of Congress

Kathy Castor
Member of Congress

Sarah McBride
Member of Congress

Haley M. Stevens
Member of Congress

Angie Craig
Member of Congress

James P. McGovern
Member of Congress

Sean Casten
Member of Congress

Maxine Waters
Member of Congress

Steven Horsford
Member of Congress

Ro Khanna
Member of Congress

Jonathan L. Jackson
Member of Congress

Eugene Simon Vindman
Member of Congress



Jacky Rosen 
United States Senator

Dwight Evans
Member of Congress

Chris Deluzio
Member of Congress

Raul Ruiz, M.D. 
Member of Congress

Eric Sorensen
Member of Congress

Jeanne Shaheen
United States Senator

Rick Larsen
Member of Congress

Lauren Underwood
Member of Congress

Bradley Scott Schneider
Member of Congress

Martin Heinrich
United States Senator

Shri Thanedar
Member of Congress

Eric Swalwell
Member of Congress



Mark Pocan
Member of Congress

Jason Crow
Member of Congress

Jim Costa
Member of Congress

Juan Vargas
Member of Congress

Lori Trahan
Member of Congress

Adriano Espaillat
Member of Congress

Ben Ray Luján
United States Senator

Brad Sherman
Member of Congress

Kim Schrier, M.D.
Member of Congress

Chris Van Hollen
United States Senator

Jeffrey A. Merkley
United States Senator

Jake Auchincloss
Member of Congress



Edward J. Markey
United States Senator

Glenn Ivey
Member of Congress

Zoe Lofgren
Member of Congress

Jesús G. "Chuy" García
Member of Congress

Suzanne Bonamici
Member of Congress

Joseph D. Morelle
Member of Congress

David Scott
Member of Congress

Margaret Wood Hassan
United States Senator

Jahana Hayes
Member of Congress

Steve Cohen
Member of Congress

LaMonica McIver
Member of Congress

Seth Magaziner
Member of Congress



Linda T. Sánchez
Member of Congress

J. Luis Correa
Member of Congress

Sara Jacobs
Member of Congress

Sydney Kamlager-Dove
Member of Congress

Sheila Cherfilus-McCormick
Member of Congress

Danny K. Davis
Member of Congress

Stephen F. Lynch
Member of Congress

Richard E. Neal
Member of Congress

Maria Cantwell
United States Senator

Laura Friedman
Member of Congress

Ruben Gallego
United States Senator

Maxwell Alejandro Frost
Member of Congress



Mazie K. Hirono
United States Senator

Ed Case
Member of Congress

Sheldon Whitehouse
United States Senator

Doris Matsui
Member of Congress

April McClain Delaney
Member of Congress

Gabe Vasquez
Member of Congress

Suzan K. DelBene
Member of Congress

Mike Quigley
Member of Congress

Mark Kelly
United States Senator

Catherine Cortez Masto
United States Senator

Bill Foster
Member of Congress

Frank Pallone, Jr.
Member of Congress



Andrea Salinas
Member of Congress

Emanuel Cleaver, II
Member of Congress

Jennifer L. McClellan
Member of Congress

George Whitesides
Member of Congress

Dan Goldman 
Member of Congress

Tammy Baldwin
United States Senator

Peter Welch
United States Senator

Richard J. Durbin
United States Senator

Norma J. Torres
Member of Congress

Robert J. Menendez
Member of Congress

Mikie Sherrill
Member of Congress

Emilia Strong Sykes
Member of Congress



Susie Lee
Member of Congress

Marcy Kaptur
Member of Congress

Mike Thompson
Member of Congress

John Fetterman
United States Senator

Hillary J. Scholten
Member of Congress

Maggie Goodlander
Member of Congress

Jack Reed
United States Senator

Frank J. Mrvan
Member of Congress

Chellie Pingree
Member of Congress

Suhas Subramanyam
Member of Congress

Katherine M. Clark
Member of Congress

Adam Smith
Member of Congress



Shomari Figures
Member of Congress

Dave Min
Member of Congress

Cleo Fields
Member of Congress

Joe Neguse
Member of Congress

Marc A. Veasey
Member of Congress

Bennie G. Thompson
Member of Congress
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Member of Congress

Tina Smith
United States Senator
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Member of Congress

Christopher A. Coons
United States Senator

Gary C. Peters
United States Senator
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United States Senator



Valerie P. Foushee
Member of Congress

John Hickenlooper
United States Senator

Donald Norcross
Member of Congress

Josh Riley
Member of Congress

Robert C. "Bobby" Scott
Member of Congress

Andy Kim
United States Senator

Pete Aguilar
Member of Congress
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Member of Congress

Mark R. Warner
United States Senator

Derek T. Tran
Member of Congress

Luz M. Rivas
Member of Congress
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Member of Congress



Steny H. Hoyer
Member of Congress

Lizzie Fletcher
Member of Congress

Christopher S. Murphy
United States Senator

Alex Padilla
United States Senator

Nellie Pou
Member of Congress

William R. Keating
Member of Congress

George Latimer
Member of Congress

Jared Golden
Member of Congress

Adam Gray
Member of Congress




